


Arts Education: Tolerance through the Arts
With invaluable support from the U.S. Department of Education, garnered 
by Congresswoman Nydia M. Velásquez, we reached over a thousand 
young people across Brooklyn this year, using the agency of the arts 
in youth culture to explore issues of tolerance. Through the creation of 
student-made films, poetry, theatre and dance, the young people in our 
programs tackled the tough questions that surround why we target those 
who appear different. 

And even as a fight rages on about the “Ground Zero Mosque” and stories 
of young gay men facing discrimination fill the news, we are heartened by 
the incredible capacity of our young people—the coming generation—to 
question, engage, re-examine and transform.        

Transfer Schools
You don’t need to see Waiting for Superman (though we recommend it) to 
know there is something very wrong with our education system. A recent 
study determined that there are a staggering 138,000 students who have 
either dropped out of school or are significantly off track for graduation 
in New York City. 93% of these students were first over-age and under-
credited, with histories of chronic truancy. These are the students we meet 
and work with every day, through our arts education programs at recently 
established Transfer Schools: small, academically rigorous, full-time public 
high schools designed to re-engage students who are behind in high 
school or have dropped out.

We are honored to work with the visionary faculty at these schools, who are 
redefining secondary education.  Their students bring wisdom, creativity, 
and courage to our work together, challenging and inspiring us to provide 
programming that is relevant, participatory and project-driven. Over 20 
DTE teaching artists—dedicated and exceptionally talented people, every 
one—facilitated arts-based learning in these schools this year, enriching 
core curriculum classes and providing access to the arts in discipline-
specific electives. 

In fall 2009, students at East Brooklyn Community High School completed 
Welcome to Change, a revealing documentary about the opening of their 
school and the experiences that led them to attend it.  At the Brooklyn 
High School for Leadership and Community Service, our impromptu spring 
poetry week united the school community in a series of workshops and 
performances by some of the City’s best Spoken Word artists. These poets 
helped both staff and students process the tragic death of a classmate, 
carving out a space for expression, reflection, and even joy in the face of 
this terrible loss. And just weeks ago, we got uplifting news from South 
Brooklyn Community High School English teacher extraordinaire Sydney 
King.  Sydney has collaborated with DTE teaching artists to lead the school’s 
in- and after-school TheatreWorks program for years.  Sadly, recent school 

budget cuts forced us to suspend the after-school program this year, but 
students have apparently taken it upon themselves to continue. Sydney 
sent us the following email one afternoon this fall: 

Just wanted to share with you all. Right now, in my classroom, Ricky, 
Sammy, Maddy and Jen are busy devising theatre. They don’t care 
about getting paid, they don’t care about the fact that they have no 
planned performance or audience right now (although they have 
asked for some community meeting time) but they asked nicely “if 
you don’t have any students for homework help today can we use 
your room to do some theatre?” and of course I said yes.  Thank you 
DTE for inspiring these kids to want to create art instead of going out 
and using their time less productively. 

And thank you Syd, for being the teacher who will stay late so they can 
do so!

City Polytechnic High School of 
Engineering, Architecture and Technology
DTE began a new partnership in the 2010-11 school year, bringing teaching 
artists into a fascinating new school, City Polytechnic High School, which is 
piloting new forms of accelerated credit acquisition for students interested 
in technology, engineering and architecture. DTE teaching artist Patrick 
Crowley is implementing the applied theatre pedagogy we first developed 
at the Brooklyn International High School for working with English Language 
Learners.  We are thrilled to continue working with one of our favorite 
teachers, Wilkinson Nestor, who every day inspires his recently immigrated 
students to transform the world they live in into the place of their dreams.

Community-Based Programs
We did more arts education outside of schools this year than we’ve ever 
done before.  In the spring, DTE Board President and independent filmmaker, 
Trac Minh Vu, collaborated with dozens of young people, teaching artists, 
and community members to create a short film, Rise Above, about the 
real-life issues facing teens growing up in Brooklyn.  Over the summer, 
Program Director Jon Mayer and intern Calaine Schafer directed local 
students, teachers, Red Hook residents and professional actors in Maria 
Irene Fornes’s What of the Night? And this fall, The In Transition Theatre 
Workshop brought together young adults from throughout the borough, 
to create an original theatre piece in response to the question, “What 
happens after high school?” It’s been wonderful to see students we meet 
in our school programs continue to work with us in our community-based 
projects. We are also attracting new teens from as far away as the Bronx 
and Cypress Hills. They have been doing great work. Read on for info on 
how to catch some of the results at our December Holiday Party.

M.U.G.A.B.E.E. at 2010 Red Hook Fest

Martha, Richard Moylan, and  
Allison Tocci at MAS Awards

Trac Minh Vu and Scene to Screen

Joseph Webb at the Fest

Red Hook Fest
A dedicated community artist with a deep connection to Red Hook; 
a community organizer raising a family in the neighborhood; a 
budding producer with one foot in the New York theatre scene 
and the other in promoting an entirely new sport; local students, 
the DTE staff, thirty volunteers, over twenty inspiring progressive 
artists from around the country and more than a hundred young 
performers:  this was the family that brought the 17th Annual Red 
Hook Fest (“Red Hook: Front to Back”) to life. There were too many 
incredible memories to fit here, but we have to mention at least 
a few: M.U.G.A.B.E.E., the powerhouse duo led by musicians/
activists/brothers, Carlton and Maurice Turner, from Mississippi, 
playing an inspired set and leading a timely and thought-provoking 
workshop with Brooklyn Leadership students on sustainability; 
the return of Joseph Webb, tap dancing, rapping and vigorously 
pitching oranges at the audience (!) as he sang an ode to all things 
fruit; the opportunity to bring the new face of salsa music, La 
Excelencia, to Red Hook; and the Friday Night Kick-Off Open Mic, 
where local teens made music, shared poems, rapped, and had the 
opportunity to meet Congresswoman Nydia M. Velázquez. Amazing 
art animating the waterfront, incredible non-profit partners 
connecting the community, all shared amongst neighbors—this is 
what the Red Hook Fest is about.  

Awards and Angels
Woohoo!!! This year DTE received two awards. In July, our wonderful 
partner organization, Bailey’s Café, honored us with a 2010 
Brooklyn Change Makers Award. Earlier in the summer, DTE and 
the Green-Wood Historic Fund were presented with a Certificate 
of Merit from the Municipal Arts Society of New York for the site-
specific production Angels and Accordions. We were surprised, 
delighted and deeply touched by both of these citations.

October 9th saw our final performances of Angels and Accordions 
at Green-Wood Cemetery.  After an amazing seven year run that 
introduced us to hundreds of dancers and musicians, thousands 
of audience members, and many wonderful friends whose work 
at Green-Wood make it the extraordinary place that it is, we’re 

sad to put Angels to 
rest but so very grateful 
for all of the people it 
brought into our lives. 
A major thank you to 
Scott Lauer, Founder of 
openhousenewyork, for 
being the inspiration for 
this long-running event, 
and may his wonderful 
efforts to help all of 

us urban dwellers explore the many architectural marvels that 
abound in our great City continue and thrive. And of course, a huge 
thank you to the Green-Wood Historic Fund for its many years 
of extraordinary support.  We are excited to see what new site-
specific projects lay ahead!

Cora Dance Youth at 2010 Red Hook Fest Decadancetheatre’s Jenn Weber with Grand X-Plosion
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